	
	Minutes of a meeting of Bridford Parish Council held on 9th January 2023 at 7.00pm in the Village Hall.

	
	Present:  Cllrs J Padgham (Chairman), S Purser, E Gallagher, P Marriott, A Lord, Mrs J P Banks (Clerk) Mrs A Mayes (Snow Warden) and two representatives from  Bridford Wildlife Wardens

	1
	APOLOGIES – Cllr J Topley, Cllr K Tucker

	2
	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST   Cllr Padgham declared an interest in item 20

	3
	PUBLIC DISCUSSION – A Parishioner commented that the hedges on Pound Lane have not been cut and that there are only two more months before the bird nesting season commences again.  It was confirmed that land owners are still waiting on the contractors.   The Parishioner also asked about the possibility of a mirror at Leigh Cross where visibility of vehicles approaching from the Dunsford direction is limited. The Clerk confirmed that the question of mirrors had been raised in the past and where mirrors are situated on private land, the land owner is considered liable in the event of an accident.  

	MATTERS ARISING from previous meeting

	4
	MINUTES – the Parish Council resolved to approve the minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 5th December 2022, as a true and accurate record of the meeting, proposed by Cllr Lord, seconded by Cllr Tucker.

	5
	PLAY PARK  - the matter of securing the new picnic table in the Play Park was followed up with David Price who supplied details of the method in which the seats in the Woodland Park are anchored.  The seat is in the church yard is not anchored. The new picnic bench for the Play Park is larger and a lot heavier than this one.  Help will be required to lift it off the truck and position it in the Play Park.  This is not a prime item to steal and bearing in mind its size and weight, the Parish council agreed that there was no need to anchor it in position.  The table is currently being looked after by Cllr Purser who will liaise with Cllr Padgham to arrange a date to transport it to the Play Park and put in position.

	6
	ALLOTMENTS the gate at the top of the allotment ground has now been rehung courtesy of Western Power.  A letter of thanks has been sent.   One half plot still remaining available to rent, will continue to be advertised in Unity, on the notice board and on the website.

	7
	BUS SHELTER  - Cllr Marriot gave an update on the refurbishment of the bus shelter. Some flowers are still to be added to the mural following which the intention is to have a simple notice board and also an information board with details of the plants depicted in the mural and where they can be found growing in the village.    Details of the Wildlife Wardens programme could also be included.  There has been a lot of positive feedback on the local Face Book page about the refurbishment of the bus shelter. 

	8
	VILLAGE GARDEN – Cllr Topley is now the Village Garden liaison person.   A coffee morning event likely to be in February or March will be organised to raise funds for the Normandy Boy plaque.  The Chairman commented that the Village Garden volunteers are doing a great job and the garden always looks and smells wonderful.

	9
	PHONE BOX LIBRARY – thanks to Gill Hartnell for co-ordinating the library volunteer rota last year, to Cllr Topley for taking over for 2023 and to all the volunteers on the rota for keeping the phone box tidy and the books and jigsaw puzzles sorted.  The jigsaw puzzles have been removed from the floor of the phone box to the bottom shelf to prevent them from getting wet.  


	10
	BRIDFORD WILDLIFE WARDENS -  the Wildlife Wardens submitted their end of year view for 2022 and the Management plan for 2023 to the Parish Council for consideration.  This was circulated to Parish Councillors prior to the Parish Council meeting.  Two Wildlife Warden representatives attended the meeting and reported that a lot of positive comments had been received relating to the group’s re-wilding programme.

It was proposed that four complete mows will be needed annually on the grass verge on Pound Lane with the pathways being mowed once a month between January and August / September.     Complete mows would ideally be undertaken in September, October, November and possibly December.  The grass area at the end of Butts Close will be treated in the same way.   The Wildlife Wardens  will remove the cuttings if the contractor is not happy to do so. i.e. when there are weeds in the cuttings.  Rotting cuttings if left piled up against the hedge will burn out the base of the hedge.  The contractor to be asked to pile up the cuttings (away from the hedge)  to make it easier for collection.   The Wildlife Wardens will liaise directly with the contractor.   A comment was made that the one meter wide path strip has proved not to be wide enough resulting in people walking on the road.  A suggestion was put forward that the path could be further in next to the hedge. In response, the Wildlife Wardens advised that if the path is on the hedge side, it does not provide a habitat for wildlife and with the roadside grass therefore being longer, vision would be obscured for traffic. A comprise was agreed that the existing path should be increased to a width of one and a half metres.  Cars should not be driving so fast to not see people walking on the verge / road so this proposed increase in the width of the path would be absolutely fine.  A Parish Councillor suggested that a telephone number should be made available to get in touch with the Wildlife Wardens as there are still a number of Parishioners who do not have access to internet facilities.  The Parish Council proposed to support the Wildlife Wardens’ management plan for 2023 subject to the increased width of the path. Proposed by Cllr Purser, seconded by Cllr Marriott. The Chairman thanked the Wildlife Wardens for attending the Parish Council meeting and for their reports.

	11
	MOTOR SPORT RALLIES IN THE PARISH – since the last Parish Council meeting, the Chairman has contacted the Head of Recreation Access and Estates at DNPA and the new PCSO David Hawkins, who is going to get in touch with the Parishioner who originally brought the matter to the attention of the Parish Council.  It was suggested that the telephone number for David who has replaced Mark Easton, should be published in Unity.    

	12
	SNOW WARDEN / GRITTER – two clutch kits were ordered for the gritter and were delivered today.  The gritting team is doing well on volunteers.  Two new recent arrivals to the village have volunteered.  The lights on the machine have been repaired.  Problems with the drive shaft resulted in the volunteers having to scatter the salt  / grit mix manually.   Glasdons quoted £80 for a replacement orange flashing beacon.  Thanks for Mike and to Andy for keeping the gritter roadworthy and in working order.    No grit ordered last year as it becomes damp and unusable in the gritter if stored too long.  A Parishioner has offered to fill the bins with the contents of the wet bags.  There are forty wet bags from last year and will be probably more this year. This is totally dependent on the weather and if it is not used, we will accumulate more wet grit.    Problems occurred when the tap and hosepipe at the farm froze but it was managed to thaw out the tap and  hose pipe to clean down the gritter.  The village has come together and  rallied around this winter.  The Chairman thanked Anne Mayes for her continued co-ordination of her team.

	13
	ROADSIDE GRIT BOXES  - detailed in item 12

	14
	VILLAGE HALL MEETING ROOM FOR Parish Council Meetings – following the trial use of the lower room last month, the Parish Council decided to continue with its meetings in the upstairs room.  A meeting of the Village Hall committee on 24 January will discuss current room hire charges.  Cllr Topley will attend this meeting as the Parish Council liaison person.

	15
	KING CHARLES III CORONATION CELEBRATIONS -  the Clerk reported  that if porcelain commemorative mugs, personalised with Bridford Parish Council were required, there would have to be a minimum order of 108. A lesser amount could be ordered but would not include a personalisation.  A smaller order of personalised ceramic mugs would be possible.  The Parish Councillors expressed a preference of the mugs being porcelain.  The Clerk will make further enquiries.    At the last Parish Council meeting, the Chairman was asked to cut the ribbon around the new tree to commemorate the King’s Coronation.   Although she was honoured to be asked, the Chairman thought it appropriate that, in view of her commitment over the years to the village and Parish Council, the honour should be offered to Cllr Lord who was happy to accept. The Coronation Party will be held at the Woodland Park on Sunday  7th May or at the Village Hall if it rains.

	16
	MEETINGS ATTENDED / ONLINE  - The Chairman attended the recent online briefing given by the Leader of Devon County Council, John Hart.  Notes from the meeting have been circulated to Parish Councillors.  The Chairman also attended an online Good Councillor 2 training session about powers, duties and the precept.  Notes from this training session have been shared with Parish Councillors.

	17
	PARISH PLAN REVIEW DATE  - list of dates has been circulated.  25 / 27 January appear to be potential dates.  To be clarified.

	18
	DISTRICT COUNCILLORS REPORT 
The 2023-24 proposed budget has now been published and out for discussion. There is an online budget survey that you may wish to complete. This closes on the 25 January.  There will also be a zoom meeting on 19th Jan 7-8pm to brief towns and parishes.  Clerks should have received zoom details.
There is up to £2000 available per parish for the Tidy Teignbridge campaign with an end of January deadline. Please see website for details.  .
There is also funding available nationally for home insulation improvements with links from TDC website.
Consideration of the Local Plan was deferred to the 12th of Jan following central government changes which may have potential long term impacts on house numbers.

	 19
	COUNTY COUNCILLORS REPORT – Cnty Cllr Brook not present at the meeting and no report received.

	DNPA PLANNING FOR DISCUSSION 

	20
	COPPLESTONE FARM, BRIDFORD – application in retrospect to regularise the use of annexe and single storey extension re removal of condition 5 of approved planning reference 0604/21.  Information circulated to Parish Councillors and dealt with between meetings due to short timescales for submission of comments to DNPA.
The Parish council dislikes retrospective applications but notes the building has conditional approval as a dwelling. Allowing the dwelling for holiday use may prove beneficial to the local economy. However Dartmoor National park will need to be vigilant in ensuring it use as holiday accommodation to avoid problems encountered nearby. The Parish Council therefore, subject to Dartmoor National Park’s vigilance had no objection to the revised conditions.

	21
	COOMBESHEAD FARM, BRIDFORD  - re proposed temporary rural workers dwelling, erection of agricultural building and yard (DNPA ref. 0473/22).  Information circulated to Parish Councillors and dealt with between meetings due to short timescales for the submission of comments to DNPA.  The Parish Council undertook a site visit to meet with the owner of the property.   The application requires a financial and functional test to be applied by relevant experts with full access to all necessary information.  Bridford Parish Council has no objection to this planning application but would support the decision of the person undertaking the financial and functional test.  Full details of the Parish Councils comments relating to this application can be viewed on the DNPA planning website.

	DNPA PLANNING FOR INFORMATION 

	22
	LAND AT SWANNAFORD, BRIDFORD – Notice of Conditional Planning Permission re part retrospective application for the change of use of an agricultural building and land to equestrian and the provision of an equestrian storage building (DNPA ref. 0365/22)

	23
	NOTICE OF TREE PRESERVATION ORDER permission to carry out works to trees at Little Tor Farm (DNPA ref 22/0053)

	24
	HAZELDENE, BRIDFORD – re proposed storage shed to house field maintenance equipment (DNPA ref. 0435/22) This application has been withdrawn.

	FINANCE & ACCOUNTS

	25
	ACCOUNT BALANCES 1st December 2022 

Current account

Investment account
	7,976.37
3,771.57
11747.94


	26
	INCOME

	0.00


	27
	EXPENDITURE
Mrs JP Banks re December salary
Cllr P Marriott reimbursement of bus shelter refurbishment materials
Mrs J P Banks reimbursement re defibrillator sign 28.25 + 5.65 VAT

Mrs J P Banks re admin expenditure 1 Oct – 31 Dec     £87.28

                        re use of home as office 1 Oct – 31 Dec £78.00

HMRC re Clerk’s PAYE quarter ended 5 January 2023

IBIS UK re PC laptop clean up and reinstallation
	326.02

75.73

33.90

165.28

280.60

30.00

911.53

	 28

	ACCOUNT BALANCES  1 January  2023
Current account

Investment account


	7,064.84
3,771.57
10,836.41



	
	Balances include earmarked funds (736.76):  £150 refundable allotment deposits / £126 Village Garden / £360.76 Clothing Bank  / Play Park £100

	
	Cllr Purser, designated by the Chairman, confirmed that he had checked the bank reconciliation and the expenditure dockets.  The Parish Council approved the accounts and authorised the expenditure, proposed by Cllr Lord, seconded by  Cllr Marriott.

	OTHER ITEMS FOR DISCUSSION 

	29
	BROKEN SEAT AT TOP OF SCHOOL LANE – the Clerk to contact TDC to find out if the Tidy Teignbridge campaign fund will pay for a replacement seat.  If so, an application for £500 will be submitted.

	OTHER ITEMS FOR INFORMATION 
	

	30
	TEIGNBRIDGE LOCAL PLAN 2020-2040 CONSULTATION – subject to the approval of the Local Plan at Full Council on 12th January, it is aimed to publish the Plan for consultation from 23 January until 13 March 2023. The Local Plan and all supporting documents are available to view at:  Local Plan Review 2040 - Full Council Documents - 12 January 2023 – Teignbridge District Council

	31
	TEIGNBRIDGE ONLINE BUDGET BRIEFING 19 January – joining details to be circulated to Parish Councillors 

	32
	TEIGNBRIDGE BUDGET SURVEY – the survey give residents and businesses the opportunity how satisfied people are with current services.  The survey runs from 16 December until 25 January 2023 at: teignbridge.gov.uk/budgetsurvey 

	33
	HIGHWAYS MEETING WITH CLERK – the Clerk has arranged to meet with the Highways Officer on 20th January to discuss issues in the village requiring attention. The Clerk will email Parish Councillors prior to the meeting requesting details of any issues they would like highlighted. 

	34
	PUBLIC DISCUSSION – The Wassail event will be held on 14th Saturday 5- 8pm starting in the woodland park and continuing at the Village Hall for the Morris dancing. 
A Parishioner has come up with an idea for the creation of a telephone tree.  This would be an emergency contact system for people in the village who may be isolated.  To be put on the agenda for the February Parish Council meeting.

	35                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                          
	DATE OF NEXT MEETING – Monday 6th February 2023 at 7.00pm at the Village Hall. 

	........................................................Chairman ......................................................2023



